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Rapport du Délégué du Conseil fédéral
aux accords commerciaux, P. Keller

RC London, 15. Oktober 1940

3. VERHANDLUNGS-BERICHT. LONDON 6. -14. OKTOBER 1940.

1. Wie im letzten Bericht ! bereits angedeutet wurde, haben wir die Zeit, in
der wir wegen den interministeriellen Besprechungen nicht verhandeln konn-
ten, zur Beeinflussung der Stellungnahme verschiedener Ministerien und der
Presse bentitzt.

a. Am 7. Oktober 1940 sah ich an einem Lunch Sir Robert Vansittart,
Adviser des Foreign Office. Da er sich besonders mit den Propagandafragen
befasst, legte ich grosses Gewicht auf den giinstigen Eindruck, den die Wieder-
aufnahme der Zufuhren (insbesondere von Kohle) in der schweizerischen
Bevolkerung machen miisste. Vansittart interessierte sich dariiber hinaus fir
die Gefahr grosserer Arbeitslosigkeit in der Schweiz und deren mogliche sozia-
len und politischen Folgen.

b. Am 8. Oktober 1940 hatten wir eine zweistiindige Unterhaltung mit Sir
Frederick Leith-Ross. In der Aussprache mit Sir Frederick wurde das grosse
Misstrauen deutlich, das in offiziellen britischen Kreisen gegeniiber der Hal-
tung und Stellung der Schweiz unter den verdnderten Verhiltnissen besteht.
Als Quellen dieses Misstrauens zeigten sich auf wirtschaftlichem Gebiet:

die Verweigerung von Ausfuhrbewilligungen wahrend einiger Wochen,

die noch nicht zu ilibersehende Praxis der deutsch-italienischen Gegen-

blockade und

die schweizerischen Kredite an Italien, deren politischer Charakter hier

unterstrichen wird.

Als entscheidend wichtig bezeichnete Sir Frederick die Aufrechterhaltung
der schweizerischen Ausfuhren nach Drittlandern. Es wird fiir die kiinftige
britische Blockadepolitik sicherlich von grosstem Gewicht sein, Grossbritan-
nien einen interessanten Anteil an den Produkten zu sichern, welche aus den
vom Westen importierten Rohstoffen hergestellt werden. Die britische Regie-
rung scheint nicht gewillt zu sein, der Schweiz Einfuhren zu gestatten, welche
ausschliesslich Deutschland und Italien zu gute kommen.

c. Da die grossen englischen Zeitungen seit Beginn der Verhandlungen zu
mehreren Malen auf Veranlassung des Ministry of Economic Warfare die kriti-
sche Einstellung Grossbritanniens gegeniiber der Schweiz in sachlich korrekten
Berichten tiber die schweizerischen Vorrite und iliber das deutsch-italienische
Geleitschein-System in der breiten Offentlichkeit mitvertreten hatten, schien es
angebracht, mit den diplomatischen und wirtschaftlichen Korrespondenten

1. Cf. N° 394.
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von vier grossen Zeitungen personlich Kontakt zu nehmen. Dies geschah an
einem Lunch (9. Oktober 1940), als dessen Ergebnis wir keine sofortige Reak-
tion der Presse, sondern einzig einige Aufklarung im personlichen Gesprich
winschten, was wohl auch erreicht worden ist.

d. Am 11. Oktober 1940 besuchte ich Sir William Brown, bisher Permanent
Secretary of the Board of Trade und jetzt in gleicher Stellung im Ministry of
Supply. Auch bei ihm fand ich jenes Verstdndnis fiir unsere schwierige Lage,
das er uns schon in fritheren Verhandlungen bewiesen hatte. Sir William wie-
derholte den mir bereits von anderer Seite gedusserten Wunsch des Board of
Trade, meine Anwesenheit in London zu Besprechungen iiber die gegenseitigen
Warenbeziehungen zu beniitzen. Ich sagte sie fiir ndchste Woche zu.

2. Montag, den 14. Oktober 1940 fand im Ministry of Economic Warfare
eine Sitzung statt, zu der ich ausdriicklich allein eingeladen worden war. Ich
fand dann aber auf britischer Seite die Herren Minister H. Dalton, Unterstaats-
sekretdr D. Foot, Sir Frederick Leith-Ross und Lord Drogheda vor. Uber das
materielle Ergebnis der Verhandlungen dieser Sitzung, das als vorldufiges zu
betrachten ist, habe ich Ihnen mit beiliegendem Telegramm sofort berichtet 2.
Es liegt mir aber daran, zur Kennzeichnung der Stimmung und Einstellung hier
noch folgende Punkte hervorzuheben:

a. Minister Dalton erklért sich grundsitzlich zur Wiederaufnahme neuer
Zufuhren nach der Schweiz bereit; er will aber unter allen Umstdnden die
Aeuffnung oder Aufrechterhaltung grosserer Vorrite in der Schweiz verhin-
dern. Dalton unterstreicht, dass alle Konzessionen, in denen er so weit gehe als
es ihm seine Funktionen im Rahmen der britischen Kriegfiihrung irgendwie ge-
statten, sich auf die heutige Stellung der Schweiz, wie wir sie ihm geschildert
hatten, griinden. Sollten in diesen Voraussetzungen wesentliche Verdnderun-
gen eintreten, so behalte er sich vor, unverziiglich Gegenmassnahmen zu
treffen.

b. Auf meine Entgegnung hin, dass Zwei-Monats-Vorrite angesichts der
geographischen Lage der Schweiz und der Unsicherheit der Zufuhrmoglich-
keiten zur See zu gering seien, erkldrt Dalton, dass dies nur eine allgemeine
Richtlinie sei und dass die Lange der Zufuhrwege bei der rechtzeitigen Ertei-
lung von Navicerts in entgegenkommender Weise beriicksichtigt werden solle.
Sein Ministerium werde hier nicht kleinlich sein.

c. Dalton kritisiert dann in wenig konkreter Form das Verhalten gewisser
Schweizer Banken und stellt scharfe britische Abwehrmassnahmen in Aus-
sicht. Ich werde versuchen, iiber Sir Frederick Leith-Ross und Direktor Cob-
bold von der Bank of England néheres iiber diesen Punkt zu erfahren.

Die Erklarungen Daltons sollen uns schriftlich zugestellt werden3. Eine
Reihe von Fragen ist noch nicht entschieden, sondern unterliegt weiterer Prii-
fung und Unterhandlung. Das endgiiltige Resultat soll nachher nochmals mit
Minister Dalton fixiert werden.

2. Non reproduit.
3. Annotation de Keller dans la marge: eingetroffen, hier beigelegt. Cf. annexe au présent
document.
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ANNEXE

Le Ministre britannique de I’Economie de guerre, H. Dalton,
au Délégué du Conseil fédéral aux accords commerciaux, P. Keller

L London, October 15th, 1940

When I had the pleasure of seeing you yesterday I informed you of the policy in regard to Swiss
imports which His Majesty’s Government have decided to adopt in existing circumstances. In
doing so I was obliged to point out that the already difficult situation had been aggravated by the
temporary refusal of the Swiss Authorities to grant Swiss export licences for a number of goods
consigned to the United Kingdom and even, I understand, for certain goods destined for neutral
countries. I added however that, in spite of this, we were prepared to make a number of conces-
sions in order to meet the wishes of your Government so far as we reasonably can.

As I told you, I was glad to learn that you had been able to agree with my officials the amounts
of the Swiss stocks of the most important commodities, and also to hear that Switzerland has a
considerable supply of lubricating oil, wheat, rye, vegetable oils, sugar, coffee, rice, cotton, wool,
lead, zinc, tin and mercury. As regards all these commodities His Majesty’s Government cannot
agree to facilitate further imports into Switzerland until the Swiss stocks have in each individual
case come down to a two months level. I wish, however, to make it clear that this principle will not
be applied with undue rigidity, and in particular that Switzerland will not have to wait until her
stocks are at or below the two months level before applying for navicerts and export licences. In
general, I shall be prepared to consider applications so that stocks in Switzerland can be main-
tained at the two months level and no undue anxiety need, therefore, be felt by your Government
as to the supplies in question.

It has been noted that the Swiss supplies of which there is now a shortage include coke, paraffin,
benzine, diesel oil, maize and to a lesser extent barley and oats. To take each of these commodities
in turn, His Majesty’s Government will be prepared to facilitate the import of coke into Switzer-
land and will also grant navicerts and export licences for coal, although I understand that Switzer-
land has in fact a six months’ supply of coal. Without making any condition on this point, I hope
that Switzerland will find herself able to purchase in the United Kingdom a reasonable proportion
of the coke and coal she requires. As for benzine, paraffin and diesel oil, all these are German defi-
ciencies, and I shall have to examine further the question whether any shipments of them from
overseas to Switzerland through our blockade can be permitted. My officials are not entirely satis-
fied that there is a real shortage of maize in Switzerland, but we will nevertheless agree to allow the
maize on three of the waiting ships (the «Kapetan Stratis», the « Mount Pindus» and the «Siretul»)
to go forward. Permission cannot however be granted for the «Siretul» to proceed, and this par-
ticular cargo will therefore have to be forwarded on some other ship. In the same way my officials
are not convinced that a good case has been made out for facilitating a further import into Switzer-
land at this stage of barley and oats. Nevertheless I will raise no objection to the consignments of
barley (500 tons) and oats (1,525 tons) on the « Mount Pindus» going forward or to the tranship-
ment to Switzerland of the barley (1,230 tons) and oats (2,750 tons) on the «Siretul».

I am also glad to inform you that His Majesty’s Government will be ready to grant navicerts and
export licences for any goods of a character which they are satisfied cannot benefit our enemies.
I cannot at the moment give you a list of such goods and this will need further exploration. But I
may say at once that I shall be prepared to authorise navicerts for certain consignments from the
U.S.A. of motor-trucks (without tyres), spare parts, agricultural machinery and electric motors for
frigidaires in respect of which we have had applications. On the information before me, I cannot
agree to any tyres being imported.

As to the four coal ships now waiting (the «Mount Aetna», the « Mount Parnes», the «Ivan
Topic» and the «Stavros») I agree to allow these vessels to proceed two by two, in any order you
may prefer. You will no doubt get in touch with this Ministry about these ships in order that the
necessary instructions may be given.
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I was also able to inform you that, in response to the urgent representations of the Swiss Presi-
dent that these rails are required on defence grounds, instructions are being sent to facilitate the
passage to Switzerland of the two ships (the «Kassos» and the « Hadiotis») loaded with scrap rails.

I trust that you will recognize the extent to which I have gone to meet the Swiss Government’s
requests. It is our desire to avoid all unnecessary friction in the application of the policy outlined
in this letter, and accordingly navicerts and export licences within the agreed quotas and for
commodities not subject to any quota will, as a general rule, be granted without our requiring
guarantees against export from the individual consignees, as we rely on the official certificate of
guarantee under the Anglo-Swiss Agreement. Nevertheless, I must make it clear that we must
naturally maintain fully our right to examine from the consignee angle all applications for
navicerts and export licences. I must also emphasise that our whole policy will be subject to revision
at any time, if the position in Switzerland deteriorates from our point of view or if the enemy
detains or seizes any cargoes destined for Switzerland or any ships carrying such cargoes. On the
other hand, we will be ready to consider a relaxation of our policy, if Switzerland at some future
time is able to show that she has regained her independence from the present enemy control over
her exports.

In this connexion, it would be useful if you would take steps to elucidate the exact position in
regard to Swiss exports. I understand that export permits will in future be freely granted by the
Swiss authorities, but that you are not yet in a position to say how far the German or Italian
controls will be extended and what goods will, in fact, be allowed to pass through these controls.
I trust that you will be able to assure me that the Swiss Government will do its utmost to facilitate
the passage of exports to the United Kingdom and our judgment of the success of Switzerland in
maintaining her independence will naturally be influenced by the extent to which such exports will,
in fact, prove possible.

I wish also to confirm what I said to you about certain Swiss Banks with international con-
nexions. His Majesty’s Government are not satisfied about some of the operations of these banks,
and they must reserve their right to take such action as may be necessary should these operations
continue.

I think that I have now dealt with all the more general questions of policy which have been
raised either by yourself or by this Ministry. There are, however, no doubt some other matters
which will have to be gone into. For instance, there are other ships which have been waiting to pro-
ceed to Switzerland besides the three I have already mentioned. I understand that the «Marpessa»,
the «Mount Helikon», the « Nereus», the « Moscha D. Kydoncfs», the « Jurco Topic», the «Olga
Topic», the «Nadin», and the «Thetis» have all got wheat and other cereals on board. As at
present advised, I cannot, in view of the very large stocks of wheat already in Switzerland, agree
to these going forward. As an earnest of our desire to minimize as far as possible the loss which this
decision might cause to the Swiss purchasers of these cargoes, I told you that we were considering
whether it would be possible for the Ministry of Food to buy the cargoes at their market price on
arrival, if the ships can be sent to the United Kingdom, or alternatively whether the cargoes can be
sold to Spain. You asked, however, whether our decision in regard to these vessels could not be
reconsidered and in accordance with my promise, I will have this matter further examined.
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